

Lyon, John ^[1]

Share it now!



★ ★ ★ ★ ★
Average: 2 (3 votes)

Lyon, John

by John Inscoe, 1991

1765?–14 Sept. 1814



Photograph of the grave of John Lyon, Riverside Cemetery, Asheville [North Carolina], from F. A. Sondley's *Asheville and Buncombe County*, p. 175, published 1922 by the Citizen Company, Asheville.

Presented on [Archive.org](https://archive.org).

^[2]John Lyon, botanist and plant collector, was born in Gillogie in Forfarshire, a center of flax production in Scotland. Little is known about his early life or the circumstances that brought him to America. In 1796 he was working as a gardener in Philadelphia, where he met William Hamilton, a wealthy landed gentleman and art collector. Hamilton hired Lyon to manage the three-hundred-acre garden on his Woodlands estate ^[3] on the Schuylkill River just outside Philadelphia. Under Lyon's care, the garden soon contained over ten thousand native and exotic plants, re-reportedly "the finest collection in America in variety and beauty."

In 1799 Lyon went on a plant-collecting trip to the Allegheny Mountains of western Pennsylvania, the first of ten such trips he made throughout the Southeast over the next fifteen years. Though these excursions took him as far south as Florida and as far west as Nashville, Tenn., most of his traveling was centered in the southern Appalachians. Seven of his ten trips included exploration in western North Carolina, where he followed in the footsteps of earlier botanical explorers André Michaux ^[4] and John Bartram. A journal he kept of his travels indicates that he collected plants on Roan, Grandfather ^[5], and Pilot ^[6] mountains, among others, and that he stayed on several occasions with acquaintances in Asheville, Morganton, Lincolnton, and Salem. Lyon's journal is preserved in the library of the American Philosophical Society in

Philadelphia; it was published in the society's journal, *Transactions*, in 1963. The only published works of Lyon himself were two catalogues circulated during trips he made to England in 1806 and 1812 which listed the American plants he brought with him to sell through both private transactions and public auctions.

A fellow botanist described Lyon as "a gentleman through whose industry and skill more new and rare American plants have lately been introduced into Europe than through any other channel whatever." He introduced thirty-one new varieties of plant life into horticulture, including one genus and at least three species that bear his name.

Late in the summer of 1814, Lyon contracted a "bilious fever" en route from Tennessee into North Carolina. He traveled as far as Asheville, where he spent his last weeks in bed at the Eagle Hotel under the care of a young friend, [Silas McDowell](#) ^[7], later a prominent [Macon County](#) ^[8] leader who wrote a moving account of Lyon's death. He was buried in Asheville, though the site of his grave was disputed until the early 1960s, when it was found in the [Riverside Cemetery](#) ^[9]. His gravestone, thought to be the oldest inscribed gravestone in western North Carolina, was sent from friends in Scotland. Now growing around his grave are plants named for or discovered by Lyon.

References:

Joseph Ewan and Nesta Ewan, "John Lyon, Nurseryman and Plant Hunter, and His Journal, 1799–1814," *Transactions of the American Philosophical Society* (May 1963).

Francis Harper, "The Grave of John Lyon," *North Carolina Wildflower Preservation Society Newsletter* (October 1964).

[Silas McDowell Papers \(Southern Historical Collection, University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill\)](#).^[10]

[F. A. Sondley](#) ^[11], *A History of Buncombe County, North Carolina*, vol. 2 (1930).

Image Credits:

Sondley, F. A. (Forster Alexander). *Asheville and Buncombe County*. Asheville: The Citizen Co. 1922.

175. <https://archive.org/stream/ashevillebuncomb00sond#page/174/mode/2up/search/lyon> ^[2] (accessed June 23, 2014).

Subjects:

[Biography](#) ^[12]

[Pioneers and Explorers](#) ^[13]

[Scientists & Inventors](#) ^[14]

[UNC Press](#) ^[15]

Authors:

[Inscoe, John](#) ^[16]

Origin - location:

[Avery County](#) ^[17]

[Buncombe County](#) ^[18]

[Asheville](#) ^[19]

[Caldwell County](#) ^[20]

[Mitchell County](#) ^[21]

[Surry County](#) ^[22]

[Watauga County](#) ^[23]

From:

[Dictionary of North Carolina Biography, University of North Carolina Press](#).^[24]

1 January 1991 | Inscoe, John

Source URL: <https://ncpedia.org/biography/lyon-john>

Links

[1] <https://ncpedia.org/biography/lyon-john>

[2] <https://archive.org/stream/ashevillebuncomb00sond#page/174/mode/2up/search/lyon>

[3] <https://www.schuylkillriver.org/Detail.aspx?id=357>

[4] <https://ncpedia.org/biography/michaux-andre>

[5] <https://ncpedia.org/grandfather-mountain>

[6] <https://ncpedia.org/pilot-mountain>

[7] <https://ncpedia.org/biography/mcdowell-silas>

[8] <https://ncpedia.org/geography/macon>

[9] <https://ncpedia.org/riverside-cemetery>

[10] <http://www2.lib.unc.edu/mss/inv/m/McDowell,Silas.html>

[11] <https://ncpedia.org/biography/sondley-forster-alexander>

[12] <https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/biography-term>

[13] <https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/pioneers-explorers>

[14] <https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/scientists-inventors>

[15] <https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/unc-press>

[16] <https://ncpedia.org/category/authors/inscoe-john>

[17] <https://ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/mountain-16>

[18] <https://ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/mountain-8>

[19] <https://ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/mountain-9>

[20] <https://ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/mountai-18>

[21] <https://ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/mountai-15>

[22] <https://ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/mountai-23>

[23] <https://ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/mountai-19>

[24] <https://ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/dictionary-no>